STATE COUNCIL FOR PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES’
BRAIN INJURY COMMITTEE

December 2, 2013 – 2:00 PM

Appoquinimink State Service Center, Middletown, DE
PRESENT:  Ann, Phillips, Chair-Parent/Family Voices; Brian Hartman, Vice-Chair; Tammy Clifton, DVR; Dr. Jane Crowley, A.I. duPont Hospital; Esther Curtis, Point of Hope; Jim & Debbie Dunlap, Parents; William Farley, DE Commission of Veterans Affairs (DCVA); Mary Fox, DPCI; Jody Hougentogler, Parent; Julie Leusner, DSCYF/DPBHS; Carolyn Morris, DSAAPD; Ron Sarg, DCVA; Liz Schantz, Advocate; Dara Schumaier, DHSS/DSAMH; Kristin Cosden, GACEC (for Wendy Strauss); Thaddeus Williams, GACEC; Kyle Hodges, Staff; and Jo Singles, Support Staff.
ABSENT:  Dee Anderson, DDDS/PASRR; Ray Brouillette, Easter Seals; Felicia Connor, Open Door, Inc.; Lisa Furber, BIAD; Tony Horstman, SCPD/Parent; Gigi Law, Parent; Chris Long, DHSS/DDDS;  J. Kevin Massey, DPH; Kim Marsh, United Health Care; Dale Matusevich, DOE; Al Rose, DDC. 
CALL TO ORDER:
Ann called the meeting to order at 2:06 pm.  Everyone introduced themselves.
ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA:

· Youth Concussion Update
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:
Debbie requested the following clarification: pg. 3 under Coverage of Cognitive Rehabilitation Therapy:  Add (in bold):  ABIN-PA flyer regarding cognitive rehabilitation therapy for children under 21 on Medical Assistance when billed as 97532 by an Occupational Therapist.  Also in the same paragraph remove sentence: “Also, under Children’s Medicaid EPSDT (Early and Periodic Screening, Diagnosis, and Treatment) program, it is not financially based.” 
Add (in bold):  Brian added that to be eligible for the Children’s Community Alternative Disability Program, the child must meet nursing home level of care and SSI standard for medical disability.  Motion was made, seconded and approved to accept the November 4, 2013 minutes as amended.    
BUSINESS

Mission Statement

Ann spoke about her new role as Chair of this Committee and wanted to revisit the Mission Statement, Membership, etc.  Ann referred to the Mission Statement (handout).  Kyle stated if anyone had revisions to the Mission Statement, it could be discussed at a future meeting.  Kyle referred to H.B. 141 (handout) which formally established this Committee under the State Council for Persons with Disabilities as the primary brain injury council in 2011.  Ann spoke about a 2003 presentation from a Brain Injury Conference (under SCPD) which listed the Goals:  
· Support a consumer-oriented State ABI Waiver (achieved)
· Support Attendant Services Program Expansion (achieved)

· Monitor and support a consumer-oriented DDDS eligibility definition (achieved)

· Draft and support prevention legislation which affect individuals with brain injury (achieved)

· Support  the federal and state mental health parity legislation (achieved)

· Support planning and grant applications – Brian commented that there was a 5-year grant (reduced to 3 years) under DPH.  Kyle spoke about an implementation grant received by DPH and rescinded a year later.  Currently, DPH has no grant money to look at brain injury specifically.  There is a Delaware Coalition for Injury Prevention that handles some of this work and Kyle has been involved when he can and they are aware of some of the issues we are working on, for example, Needs Assessment and TBI Fund.             

Ann wanted to look for more opportunities for our state and connecting with our partners, for example, the DDDS Family Support Waiver and it would be beneficial if there was something in there about brain injury.   Debbie commented that implementation grants could be beneficial and some states have gotten grants for the trust funds.  Kyle stated that he will follow-up with DPH to determine if they are doing work in that area or if other opportunities are available that we could collaborate with them.  Carolyn spoke about DSAAPD staff receiving information on the grant opportunities.  Jane commented that A.I. duPont offers support when a staff person wants to apply for a grant.  Bill asked if anyone was working with private charities.  He provided information on the National Intrepid Center of Excellence (document submitted) sponsored by the Intrepid Fallen Heroes Fund (in conjunction with the Fisher House Foundation), which has constructed an advanced facility dedicated to research diagnosis and treatment of military personnel and veterans suffering from traumatic brain injury and psychological health issues.  Other facilities are planned and he thought about a possible collaboration with Dover AFB for all Delaware citizens. Bill suggested that the State Legislature could be approached using this as a model.  Jody commented that Delaware currently does not have a brain injury program, but HealthSouth (a rehab hospital) is supposed to be building a facility in Delaware (including some beds for persons with brain injury) and might be worth exploring.  Jody suggested that Moss or Bryn Mawr may be interested in bringing a similar program to Delaware. 
Ron spoke about his role as Chair of the Legislative Affairs Committee and they are taking on TBI/PTSD as a signature effort.  He has spoken to State legislators on developing a joint polytrauma center in Delaware in Middletown.  He added that this should be a joint initiative with veterans and civilians.  Future meetings with legislators are scheduled.  Ann commented that HealthSouth will be building a rehab facility in Middletown.  Kyle will follow-up with HealthSouth to get an update.  Kyle noted that we supported the building of this facility because there is no other rehab facility here in Delaware serving people with brain injury.  Kyle will send Bill a copy of the legislation pertaining to this and said that it would be beneficial to collaborate with the Commissioner’s Legislative Affairs Committee on these issues to provide support.  Bill added that it is important to know what is currently being worked on so duplication does not occur.  Brian will forward copies of newspaper articles on HealthSouth to Bill.           
Membership (Directory/Families/Agency Contributions)
Esther spoke about the benefits of having a Parental Advisory Group or Support/Advocacy Group who have first-hand knowledge of brain injury issues.  Esther offered to provide support for this group.  Ann commented that we need to bring up all issues from organizations, State agencies, parents and self-advocates and discuss what kind of opportunities are available, what kinds of legislation should we be discussing and supporting and see where it takes us.  

Kyle spoke about some of the accomplishments:  Obtaining TBI funds, the Assessment issue (in progress) and the Youth Concussion (which resulted in a summit).  Carolyn commented about having a strategic plan, which would include goals, objectives and strategies.  Debbie stated that she had started a document showing ideas, action, discussion, subcommittee and steps over the last three months and it would be beneficial to review.  Kyle explained that the ad hoc group may be helpful, but he would not be able to staff it.  Debbie commented about the possibility of the two groups splintering.  Esther commented that although it would be ideal for the Advocacy Group to be under BIAD, she does not think it would work at this time.

Ann suggested sending a letter out to members who have not been actively participating to see their level of interest.  Ann referred to H.B. 141 which gives the list of organizations to be included in the membership of the Committee.  Kyle reviewed the list and all State agencies are represented.  Kyle will clarify Dale’s representation for DOE.  Kyle noted that Lisa Furber is the BIAD representative, but has not been able to attend meetings.  Ann asked if other groups should be included.  Groups suggested were:  MCOs, Christiana Care, Bay Health, HealthSouth, Delaware Health Resources Board.   Esther noted that Jim Mills (Bay Health) has recently hired someone for Community Relations and he/she may be nominated to attend meetings.  Carolyn suggested contacting Lisa Schieffert from the Delaware Health Care Association for representation from the hospitals.  Kyle suggested that this could be reviewed more thoroughly during the strategic planning process.   Kyle suggested that we may want to have a one-day retreat and have a facilitator.  Bill commented about the positive outcome of their group having a State facilitator for their strategic planning process in a short amount of time.  Everyone agreed for Kyle to check into having a facilitator assist with strategic planning.  Kyle suggested having a facilitator attend the next meeting.  If that does not work, a small group will meet and everyone could send ideas or information to Kyle.  He will summarize into a paragraph for the group to review.                          
Jody asked about the rules on becoming a member.  Kyle explained that this Committee does not have specific by-laws, but the SCPD does.  He will get this information to Jody.  He added that although there are no specific membership requirements in the legislation, we ask for commitment and active participation.  Kyle added that there is a new member policy that asks for participation in a minimum of three meetings prior to membership.

Debbie suggested that we could bring in ideas from families and survivors and then form sub-committees for projects on an “as needed” basis.   Ann stated that this should be built into the strategic planning process and communication is key to the success of any Council.  

Jody stated that she saw benefit to having a separate Parent Committee for Brain Injury, which includes all caregivers.  The Parent Committee could collaborate with BIC on different issues, for example, legislation.   She added that tying it to the Brain Injury Committee may be an issue.  Carolyn commented that someone from the Parent Committee be represented on BIC.  Ann suggested that work groups meet one hour before the full Committee meetings.  Ann commented that information sharing is critical to get things accomplished.     

Debbie spoke about CDS’s picture directory and how helpful it is in seeing the big picture and seeing what an organization does in relation to brain injury.

NASHIA Membership

Debbie spoke about NASHIA (National Association of State Head Injury Administrators).  Membership  and it is not transferable.  Jane commented that NASHIA would be a wealth of information since all states have membership.  Debbie added that we could learn about other states’ strategic plans.  Dara checked Membership on the website and explained the different types of membership which include:   Associate Individual - $125; Full Individual - $200; State Agency - $1,000.  Ann asked if the information obtained would be different from HRSA TBI.  Debbie explained that it would be more directed and membership entitles you to technical support.  Ann will check to see if her agency could fund a membership.  Brian suggested that DDC could possible cover the cost.  Dara explained that membership includes:  newsletters, publications, notifications of meetings, discount registration at annual State of States Meeting and technical assistance.  Debbie will follow-up with the Executive Director Lorraine Wargo.                                              
Needs Assessment/Brain Injury Registry

Ann spoke about a TBI Needs & Resource Assessment she did for CDS in March 2007.  She said one of the major points from the Needs Assessment was Delaware’s lack of the Brain Injury Registry.  Advantages are being able to apply for grants and show real numbers.  Jane commented that about 40% of states have registries.  Kyle commented that some numbers can be derived from Emergency Room statistics.  DOE has some statistics.  Kyle stated that DMMA had looked at the feasibility of creating a Registry and he will check on a report that was done to determine possible follow-up.  Ann asked if DHIN would make it easier to have a Registry.  Brian added that DDDS has a data base that is searchable.   Bill added that some may have different definitions of brain injury.  Kyle will forward a copy of the Needs Assessment to everyone.  Ann explained the background information leading up to her conducting the Needs Assessment.  She surveyed State agencies on programs, training, etc. and also surveyed providers and families.  The Final Report was submitted to Public Health.  There was some discussion about other needs assessments done by different groups, for example, Autism Delaware and DVR.  Jody commented that it would be beneficial to have these when talking about outreach programs or legislation.  Carolyn added that a Needs Assessment should be done prior to strategic planning.  There was discussion about an environmental scan, which gives information on programs, and services (gap analysis).  Brian commented that using questions from the previous Needs Assessment saves work and time and already have a baseline from 2007 for comparison.  Debbie mentioned that the PA BIA had their Needs Assessment on their website.  Bill suggested that updating the Needs Assessment could be one of the goals that come out of the strategic plan. 
Kyle will find a contact for HealthSouth to have representation on this Committee.  Ann commented that Mary Sue Jones told her that having something coded correctly and coded as primary is important to getting accurate information.  Kyle will do brief searches online on Registries.    

TBI Trust Fund

Kyle spoke about receiving $40,000 in funding from the Legislature last year to start a pilot TBI Trust Fund.  He explained that meetings took place with representatives from DSAAPD and DMMA to develop a policy and application.  DSAAPD currently has waiting lists and some of those may be eligible to receive these funds.  He has received one application thus far.  Kyle will follow-up with Lisa Bond to solicit ways to get additional applications.  He plans to review the applications submitted with DHSS/DSAAPD staff.  He added that a Report is due to the Legislature in January.  Bill commented that the VA now has polytrauma center.  Jane will follow-up at A.I. Hospital.  Carolyn will check with DSAAPD on the waiting list to make sure that no one has TBI.  Kyle will send out the Application to Committee members for distribution.  The success of the pilot will depend on getting future funding.  Dara commented that Iowa has a Brain Injury Registry that is focused on research and suggested that the Application could be modified to include people on a Research Registry.  Iowa is tracking people to see what services are needed and the focus is on habilitation, rehabilitation and quality of life issues, so it is more than a surveillance registry.  Kyle commented that this may be beneficial at a later time.  Suggestion was made to approach Peachtree about their waiting list and possible source for Applications.  Kristin asked about a broader outreach.  Ann commented that another way that was discussed was to disseminate the applications broadly and have a waiting list to show the need.  Kristen asked about outreach and spoke about the difficulty of disseminating information to the right people.  Kristen asked about supports in place to assist people with filling out the application.  Ann commented that the caregiver would be the one to assist with completing the application.   Jane suggested that paying for the tuition for children to attend special education TBI summer camp.  Suggestion was made to contact the MCOs (Managed Care Organizations) and MFP (Money Follows the Person) program.  Kyle commented that he thought the MCOs would be working with DHSS.  Jane spoke about payment of a NeuroPage which is discreet assistive technology which assists people with TBI; it is a reminder system and there is a subscription service although the actual pager is not expensive.  Jane also suggested Dragon Dictate where the person speaks and the program types the words and adaptive driving evaluations/lessons.  Paying for vehicle modifications was also suggested.  Ann will check with some of the families she works with to determine needs.  Ann suggested doing a presentation at one of BIAD’s Support Group meetings.                                                                    
Cognitive Therapy

Debbie spoke about the Children’s Community Alternative Disability Program and the Long Term Care Waiver.  She stated that Steve Groff had confirmed that cognitive therapy is covered.   Although there is no cap, the person must show need and have prior authorization.  Debbie stated that she followed up with Steve and Dr. Brazen and asked the following questions:  how does a child and an adult establish a need for cognitive therapy and what is the process for children and adults to obtain prior authorization?  Carolyn added that there would be an assessment and then they would be referred to the appropriate program by the primary doctor, school, etc.  Debbie gave an example of someone needing cognitive rehabilitation and that it previously had to be part of integrated services.  Debbie referenced information that Esther had given her regarding cognitive rehab.  Debbie stated that the article said that Occupational Therapy and Speech Therapy could cover services under the 97532 code.  Debbie stated that one of the issues is that you do not know what to bring up to get prior authorization and show need.  Debbie also asked if it needs to be done at the location of the provider or can it be done at home or work which is more effective.   Jody commented that it would be very difficult to find a provider in Delaware; many providers say they cannot make it work in Delaware due to the small numbers of clients who need the service.  Suggestion was made that the State may have to think about negotiating contracts with New Jersey, Pennsylvania or Maryland.  Esther commented that Remed and Fox Rehab are providing cognitive therapy in the home in Delaware.  Debbie will forward the email she sent to Steve Groff and Dr. Brazen to Kyle.  Jane commented that it would be good to know the fee they will pay for this service.  Brian commented that each MCO could pay a different amount.  Jody commented that Rita Landgraf had expressed interest in bringing new services to Delaware and could be a good starting point in bringing brain injury services to Delaware.  Kyle asked if we need to provide some information in bringing this to her attention.  Jody suggested bringing the Needs Assessment Report or get her stamp of approval in getting it done.  Debbie spoke about the effectiveness of cognitive therapy in the home.                                               
BIAD Report
A BIAD Representative was not present so there was not a report.
OTHER BUSINESS

Youth Concussion Update

Youth Concussion update will be discussed at a later meeting.  

ANNOUNCEMENTS 
Esther commented that she has the second person in the pilot program at Point of Hope and he is transitioning to the community by the end of the year.    
Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 4:11 pm.  
Respectively submitted,
Jo Singles
SCPD Administrative Specialist
S:bic/dec13min
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